   BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES

      Wednesday, March 28, 2012
      Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Matthew W. Strauss, Vice Chair , Richard Malagrifa, Selectmen Barry Greenfield, Jill G. Sullivan ,David Van Dam, and Town Administrator, Dave Castellarin. 
Open Session:

A leaf blower discussion took place with the following comments & ideas. 

· Martha Dansdill spoke as Chairman for the Board of Health and believes the issue of leaf blowing is a quality of life issue. Martha Dansdill spoke on the Board of Health supporting a restriction of some kind on leaf blowers. Martha Dansdill also spoke on the noise that comes from leaf blowers can cause blood pressure to go up, commented that people using leaf blowers being respectful to shut off the machine as people walk buy. Martha Dansdill believes this issue is something that should be taken up at Town Meeting. The Board of Health supports a restriction on leaf blowers. 
· Selectman Strauss expressed he would like to hear from both sides of the leaf blower’s discussion for or against any policy. 

· Selectman Van Dam is not convinced at this time that it is something the Town should be restricting people of their right to use.  
· Resident Dr. Backman spoke on the health issues such as dirt and pollen from the use of a leaf blower and from a health standpoint he believes there should a full ban on leaf blowers. 
· Resident Steve Dwyer commented there is no air protection when leaf blowers are being used, windows are being covered by dirt and dust, becomes an issue when someone is walking while a leaf blower is in use and has no problem with just using a rake and broom. 

· Leslie Gould, President of the Lynn Area of Chamber of Commerce offered her assistance of getting a group together including landscapers who she believes will affect their businesses and group leaders to come up with a plan that will be suitable for all parties. Leslie Gould also believes and would like to see a compromise.  
· Enforcement on restrictions was discussed.
· Selectman Greenfield feels it may not be in the best interest to restrict everyone and commented that cars give off more toxic fumes and everyone has one.
· Selectman Sullivan believes on the education process. Selectman Sullivan would like to proceed to having a venue so everyone who this may affect can speak.

Discussion: 
The Board openly discussed an alternative energy supply for residents through a Municipal Aggregation Plan. 
The Nextera Company was introduced to the Board. The Nextera Company spoke on the following items offered by their company. 
· No upfront cost to the Town.

· Can opt out of the contract at any time.
· Owns half the electricity in Massachusetts.

· Committed to the Town on a long term basis.

· Great time to lock in rates for the next two to three years. 

· Disruption of service was discussed on a question by Selectman Van Dam- National Grid would still come out for service. 

· (See votes of the Board).

Finance Committee:

Chairman Michael McClung and Vice Chair, Don Pinkerton of the Finance Committee 

Recognized Ton Younger, Town Administrator and spoke on the following two items.

· Board of Health estimate on their Hauling / Trash contract.
· Fuel Surcharge.

· 980K first estimate. 

· 915K new estimate.  
· Adding to staff versus outsourcing. Finance Committee does not recommend adding to staff. 

· In Town/ house Attorney at Town Hall. 

Don Pinkerton commented it is not all about the salary line items that would be effective when hiring a new employee, benefits and health insurance all have to be factor.

Michael McClung commented that a contractual employee provides more flexibility. 

Don Pinkerton commented that his thought was to remove three DPW employees from the cemetery to be able to use them in other areas and replace them with summer help. 
Selectmen Strauss commented that he believes the DPW has always been short handed and their needs should be based first.

Selectman Greenfield agrees with the Finance Committee on not adding to staff, instead trying to outsource the needs of the DPW. 

Michael McClung asked the Board on the request for an Attorney to be hired and work out of the Town Hall offices. Selectman Sullivan commented that this idea was brought up about four years ago which she believes will reduce the invoices for the Towns attorney being used for everything.

Don Pinkerton asked if the Board believed the skill set is there for an Attorney with those amount of limited hours requested.  

Appointments: 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to appoint Mr. William Vousboukis, 199 Burrill Street, Swampscott, Mass, as a part time custodian for the Town of Swampscott, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to appoint Jeffrey Vaughan, Health Director as the inspector of animals for the Town of Swampscott from May 1, 2012 through April 13, 2013, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
 Votes of the Board:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approval  a one day liquor permit for the Hadley Elementary School Parent Teacher Association for an auction to be held on Saturday, April 28, 2012 from 7-10PM at the Blythswood Mansion, 29 Littles Point Road, Swampscott, Mass from caterer Maia Gosselin, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approval of an act validating the action taken at the May 15, 2006, Town Meeting, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to approve a block party request from Jennifer Dorsey, 24 Bay View Drive, Swampscott, Mass to be held on Saturday, April 7, 2012, from 11AM -1PM for an Easter Egg Hunt, seconded Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Van Dam to approve  a block party request from the Clarke School PTA to be held on Sunday, May 20, 2012 from 8-4:30PM, for the annual Country Fair Cow Plop, seconded by Selectman  Greenfield. (Rain date will be Sunday, June 3, 2012)

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Van Dam to approve meeting minutes from February 15, 2012, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Van Dam to approve meeting minutes from March 7, 2012, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Van Dam to approve a road race to be held on September 9, 2012 at 10AM for the 9/11 Heroes Run which is being will be held by the Travis Manion Foundation. Proceeds of the run will benefit local firefighters, police department, and first responders in our community, pending approval from the Swampscott Police Department, seconded by Selectman Malagrifa. 
The  Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to amended approval of a common Victuellers permit for Chipotle Mexican Grill, 450 Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass,  to include outside seating with 10 seats allowed, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to open the Town Meeting Warrant, seconded by Selectman Sullivan.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to close the Town Meeting Warrant, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Malagrifa to sponsor Article 7 on the Town Warrant/ Municipal Aggregation Plan, seconded by Selectman Sullivan. 
Old & New Business:
Selectman Van Dam asked if anyone has heard from the dog park group .Selectman Van Dam suggested the Board invites the group back to be on a future agenda for an update. 
Selectman Sullivan commented that she drove by 60 Tupelo Road, Swampscott, Mass and their was clear noise from the hauling. Selectman Sullivan suggested Alan Hezekiah, Building Inspector go to the site and see what actually is going on with their permits. 
Selectman Greenfield spoke on new compact man whole covers that other states are using and believes we as a Town should explore this. 

Selectman Malagrifa spoke on the committee members for a Historic District Study Committee and believes the committee should consist of a seven members. 
Town Administrator’s Report:

Dave Castellarin, Town Administrator spoke on the following items:
· Golf Outing to be held on June 4, 2012.

· DPW contract has been completed.

· Police Chief Contract is completed.

 Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Van Dam spoke on the Senior Center that is now open on Saturdays by a staff of volunteers. Selectman Van Dam spoke on the upcoming “Who’s got Talent” show sponsored by the Recreation Department.  Selectman Van Dam informed the residents that he would be holding office hours on April 28, 2012 at the Whole Foods Market.
Selectman Greenfield recognized that the DPW Department is understaffed and believes this is unfair to Gino Cresta, DPW Director. Selectman Malagrifa commented that he feels that some departments are over staffed and if a department needs to add staff there should be a minus in staff in departments that have too many. 

Selectman Sullivan spoke on an upcoming dodge ball tournament hosted by the Swampscott Senior Class. 
Selectman Strauss spoke on the possibility of nicer weather arriving and reminded all dog owners to clean up after their pets. Selectman Strauss reminded the community that candidates nights was coming up and asked that everyone come out and fill the room up.  

Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Sullivan to adjourn meeting at 10:00PM seconded by Selectman Van Dam. 
Attest:

Maureen Shultz 

Administrative Assistant 

